# **CONTRACT FOR**

# CONTINUING GENERAL CONSULTING SERVICES FY23 – FY27

# **BETWEEN**

# HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY AVIATION AUTHORITY

# **AND**

MICHAEL BAKER INTERNATIONAL, INC.

DATED: DECEMBER 1, 2022

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| ARTICLE 1 - PROJECT  | 4  |
|--|----|
| ARTICLE 2 – CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION  | 4  |
| ARTICLE 3 - SERVICES BY THE CONSULTANT                                     | 4  |
| ARTICLE 4 – TIME   | 7  |
| ARTICLE 5 - PAYMENTS TO THE CONSULTANT                                     | 7  |
| ARTICLE 6 – OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM AUDITS, INSPECTIONS, OR ATTESTATION E |    |
| ARTICLE 7 - OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS   | 13 |
| ARTICLE 8 - INDEMNITY  | 15 |
| ARTICLE 9 - INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS   | 17 |
| ARTICLE 10 – WAIVER OF CLAIMS  | 17 |
| ARTICLE 11 – CLAIMS AND DISPUTES   | 17 |
| ARTICLE 12 - ASSISTANCE IN LITIGATION                                      | 18 |
| ARTICLE 13 – CONFLICT OF INTEREST  | 18 |
| ARTICLE 14 – NOTICES AND ADDRESS OF RECORD                                 | 19 |
| ARTICLE 15 - TERM OF CONTRACT  | 19 |
| ARTICLE 16 - TERMINATION OF CONTRACT                                       | 19 |

| ARTICLE 17 – SUSPENSION OF WORK  | 20 |
|--|----|
| ARTICLE 18 - SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS  | 20 |
| ARTICLE 19 - TRUTH IN NEGOTIATIONS   | 20 |
| ARTICLE 20 - CERTIFICATION OF CONSULTANT/PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES                 | 20 |
| ARTICLE 21 - RESTRICTED VENDOR LISTS   | 21 |
| ARTICLE 22 - CONTRACT MADE IN FLORIDA  | 21 |
| ARTICLE 23 - NON-DISCRIMINATION  | 21 |
| ARTICLE 24 – DISADVANTAGED/WOMAN AND MINORITY OWNED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (D/W/MBE) ASSURANCES | 23 |
| ARTICLE 25 – PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTRACTING WITH SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES                      | 25 |
| ARTICLE 26 – E-VERIFY REQUIREMENT/UNAUTHORIZED ALIENS  | 26 |
| ARTICLE 27 – LOBBYING  | 26 |
| ARTICLE 28 – COMPLETE CONTRACT   | 26 |
| ATTACHMENT 1 – FEE AND SCOPE PROPOSAL  |    |
| ATTACHMENT 2 – E-VERIFY CERTIFICATION  |    |
| ATTACHMENT 3 – INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS  |    |

#### CONTRACT FOR CONTINUING GENERAL CONSULTING SERVICES

This Contract for Continuing General Consulting Services FY23-FY27 is made and entered into this 1st day of December, 2022 by and between the Hillsborough County Aviation Authority, an independent special district under the laws of the State of Florida, hereinafter referred to as the "Owner", and Michael Baker International, Inc., a Pennsylvania Corporation, authorized to do business in the State of Florida, hereinafter referred to as the "Consultant". The Owner and the Consultant hereby agree as follows:

# ARTICLE 1 - PROJECT

The project, hereinafter referred to as the Project, is as follows:

Provide consultant services in accordance with Section 287.055, Florida Statutes, in connection with the Continuing General Consulting Services FY23-FY27 at Tampa International, Peter O. Knight, Plant City and Tampa Executive Airports.

# ARTICLE 2 - CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

This Contract will be administered by the Owner's Chief Executive Officer or designee.

# ARTICLE 3 - SERVICES BY THE CONSULTANT

- 3.1 The services that the Consultant will provide to the Owner under this Contract will be as follows, and in general accordance with the Owner's Request for Qualifications dated June 8, 2022, entitled "Request for Qualifications for Continuing General Consulting Services FY23-FY27 at Tampa International, Peter O. Knight, Plant City and Tampa Executive Airports, Tampa and Plant City, Florida", the Consultant's Response to the Owner's Request for Qualifications dated July 27,2022, entitled "Continuing General Consulting Services FY23 FY27", which are both incorporated herein by reference, and the Consultant's Fee and Scope Proposal Dated November 7, 2022, entitled "Continuing General Consulting Services FY23 FY27 at Tampa International, Peter O. Knight, Plant City and Tampa Executive Airports Fee Proposal for FY 2023 FY 2027" which is attached hereto as Attachment 1 and incorporated herein by reference. In the event of any conflicts between this Contract and any other documents, the precedence in resolving such conflicts will be as follows:
  - 3.1.1 This Contract
  - 3.1.2 Individual work order and Consultant's associated Fee and Scope Proposal
  - 3.1.3 The Owner's Request for Qualifications
  - 3.1.4 Consultant's Response to Request for Qualifications

- 3.2 Consultant designates Mark Kistler, whose business address is 4211 West Boy Scout Boulevard, Suite 500, Tampa, Florida 33607, to serve as the project manager. The project manager will be authorized and responsible to act on behalf of the Consultant with respect to directing, coordinating and administering all aspects of the services to be provided and performed under this Contract. Consultant designates R. Mark Pitchford, whose title is Vice President, whose business address is 4211 West Boy Scout Boulevard, Suite 500, Tampa, Florida 33607, to have full authority to bind and obligate the Consultant on all matters arising out of or relating to this Contract. The Consultant agrees that the project manager will devote whatever time is required to satisfactorily manage the services to be provided and performed by the Consultant hereunder. Any replacement of the project manager will be subject to the prior approval and acceptance of the Owner.
- 3.3 Basic services under this Contract will include those in Attachment 1.
- 3.4 Additional services under this Contract will, at the request of the Owner, include those in Attachment 1.
- 3.5 The Consultant agrees, within seven days of receipt of a written request from the Owner, to promptly remove and replace the project manager, or any other personnel employed or retained by the Consultant, or any subconsultants or subcontractors or any personnel of any such subconsultants or subcontractors engaged by the Consultant to provide and perform services or work pursuant to the requirements of this Contract, whom the Owner will request in writing to be removed, which request may be made by the Owner with or without cause.
- 3.6 Work Order Process work orders are intended to be discrete working documents that will provide, in summary form, the background and factual context within which a particular work element or series of work elements will be completed by the Consultant. Each work order will include a scope of services, level of effort and related costs. Work orders will be construed to be in addition to, supplementary to, and consistent with the provisions of this Contract. Upon request by the Owner, Consultant will prepare and submit a work order to the Owner for review and approval. Work order forms will be provided by the Owner along with a detailed outline of design deliverables. Contracts involving multiple project numbers or airport locations will require work orders to identify basic services and reimbursement expense amounts per project and/or location.
- 3.7 The Consultant will perform professional services provided for in each work order executed between the parties. Such professional services will be performed in accordance with the terms of this Contract. The Consultant will be solely responsible for the technical completeness and accuracy of all work performed under this Contract.
- 3.8 The Consultant will comply with all Owner Rules and Regulations, Policies, Standard Procedures and Operating Directives.
- 3.9 The Consultant is required to hire qualified consultants for the design phase of any projects.

- 3.10 The Consultant will review laws applicable to design and construction of the Project, correlate such laws with the Owner's Project requirements and advise the Owner if any Project requirement may cause a violation of such laws. Necessary changes to the Owner's Project will be accomplished by appropriate written modification or disclosed by written notification to the Owner. For the plans, specifications, construction contract documents, and any and all other engineering, construction and contractual documents produced by the Consultant, the Consultant will certify that:
  - 3.10.1 The plans, specifications, construction contract documents, and any and all other engineering, construction and contractual documents shall be developed in accordance with sound engineering and design principles, and with generally accepted professional standards.
  - 3.10.2 The plans, specifications, construction contract documents, and any and all other engineering, construction and contractual documents shall be consistent with the intent of the Project as defined in the FDOT Public Transportation Grant Agreement.
  - 3.10.3 A review of the certification requirements listed in Section B.2. of Exhibit E of the FDOT Public Transportation Grant Agreement and a determination as to their applicability to this Project is performed.
  - 3.10.4 The plans shall comply with all applicable laws, ordinances, zoning and permitting requirements, public notice requirements, and other similar regulations.
- 3.11 The Consultant will comply fully with all applicable federal, state, county, municipal and other governmental laws, executive orders, wage, hour and labor, equal employment opportunity, disadvantaged business enterprises, pollution control and environmental regulations, applicable national and local codes, Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Policies, Guidelines, Standards, Manual of Uniform Minimum Standards for Design, Construction and Maintenance for Streets and Highways (Commonly referred to as the "Florida Green Book"), Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices and requirements, FAA Advisory Circulars, and Owner's Rules and Regulations. Any projects with FDOT funding require the Consultant to comply with all applicable provisions of the FDOT Public Transportation Grant Agreement. The Consultant will obtain all necessary permits, pay all required charges, fees and taxes and otherwise perform these services in a legal manner. In the event that any construction occurs on FDOT right of way, the Consultant shall comply with all FDOT requirements contained in Exhibit C of the FDOT Public Transportation Grant Agreement.
- 3.12 When the Contractor considers that the whole work included in a construction contract, or a portion thereof designated in the contract documents for separate completion, is complete, the Contractor will notify the Owner and Consultant in writing of the completion of the portion or the whole of the construction; and for all design work that originally required certification by a Professional Engineer, the Consultant shall provide an Engineer's Certification of Compliance, signed and sealed by a Professional Engineer, the form of which is attached to

the FDOT Public Transportation Grant Agreement, to the Owner and Contractor in a timely manner. The certification shall state that work has been completed in compliance with the Project construction plans and specifications. If any deviations are found from the approved plans or specifications, the certification shall include a list of all deviations along with an explanation that justifies the reason to accept each deviation.

#### ARTICLE 4 - TIME

- 4.1 Services to be rendered by the Consultant will commence subsequent to the execution of this Contract in accordance with each work order. Time is of the essence with respect to the performance of this Contract.
- 4.2 Should the Consultant fail to commence, provide, perform or complete any of the services to be provided in a timely and diligent manner, in addition to any other rights or remedies available to the Owner, the Owner at its sole discretion and option may withhold any and all payments due and owing to the Consultant until such time as the Consultant resumes performance of its obligations in such a manner so as to satisfy the Owner.

# ARTICLE 5 - PAYMENTS TO THE CONSULTANT

- 5.1 The amount for the performance of basic services and direct reimbursable expenses required under this Contract, will be in a not-to-exceed amount of Fifteen Million One Hundred Thousand and No One Hundredths Dollars (\$15,100,000.00), which includes all fees for subconsultants.
- 5.2 Not Used.
- 5.3 Not Used.
- 5.4 Invoiced amounts will be based on the lesser of actual or agreed upon Consultant's and team member's hourly billing rates included in their submitted and agreed upon rate tables. The hourly billing rates will be multiplied by their actual time billed to the Project as substantiated by backup acceptable to the Owner and supported by monthly progress reports. The rate tables will include the Consultant's and team member's following:
  - 5.4.1 Most recent audited overhead rates or agreed upon overhead rates;
  - 5.4.2 Employee's raw labor rates or agreed upon labor rates;
  - 5.4.3 Negotiated profits; and
  - 5.4.4 Agreed upon hourly billing rates.

The Consultant, at their sole discretion, may submit invoices with hourly billing rates that are less than the agreed upon hourly billing rates. The Owner will pay the Consultant for the lesser of actual, agreed upon or billed hourly billing rates of the Consultant and their team members.

The actual hourly billing rate will be comprised of the employee's raw rate, the agreed upon overhead rate, and the negotiated profit.

- 5.4.5 Invoiced amounts for multiple projects or multiple locations must be identified per project and/or location.
- 5.4.6 All subconsultant agreements must be submitted at time of billing. Subconsultant agreements must include a provision providing the Owner the same rights to audit at the subconsultant level in all of its subconsultant agreements executed to effect project completion.
- 5.4.7 A Spreadsheet Rate & Hour Verification form (PD 84) based on the agreed upon rate tables in Excel format listing the employee's name, employee's classification and employee's raw rate must be submitted with the consultant service invoice submittal. If there are changes such as new employees, new classification or new raw rate, then an updated rate table in Excel format is required to be submitted. Changes to the agreed upon rate tables must be indicated on the PD 84 and must be approved by the Owner.
- 5.4.8 Basic services invoices that are submitted with a consultant service invoice that are older than 90 days before the submission date will not be reimbursed. Basic services performed before the work order effective date will not be reimbursed.
- 5.4.9 Timesheets are required as supporting backup for all basic services invoice amounts. Hours billed must be clearly identified.
- 5.4.10 Overtime on any basic services must be pre-approved by the Owner.
- 5.4.11 Basic services must be organized using standard separators to identify the basic services being billed.
- 5.4.12 Rebalancing between tasks or fees must be requested with the first overage billing, along with an explanation for the overage and confirmation that the total Contract amount will not be exceeded. Proposed supporting sheets are to be submitted at the request for rebalancing.
- 5.4.13 All permit requirements, acceptable deliverables and badges are required to be submitted seven days before submission of a final consultant service invoice.
- 5.4.14 If deficiencies are found, a standard deficiency e-mail will be sent to the Consultant to resolve within three business days. If the deficiency is not resolved within that time, the consultant service invoice will be returned.
- 5.5 Payments for Reimbursable Expenses. The Consultant will be reimbursed at cost for all expenses, except travel and subsistence which will be reimbursed in accordance with Owner Policy, in an amount not to exceed the maximum reimbursable amount provided for in each

individual work order. Each work order under this Contract will identify the type of expenses that will be eligible for reimbursement and the maximum reimbursable amount for that work order. As specified hereinafter, the Consultant's direct and reimbursable expenses include only:

- 5.5.1 The cost of securing a recognized testing laboratory which will perform all soils and sub-surface investigations, tests, reports and recommendations required for schematic and final design and construction of the Project.
- 5.5.2 The cost of securing a recognized testing laboratory which will perform all necessary testing of materials and all shop and mill inspection of materials and equipment as will be required during construction of the assigned work in the Project.
- 5.5.3 The cost of boundary surveys, topographic surveys, land surveys, establishment of boundaries and monuments, field surveys, photogrammetry, field layouts of construction, construction layout, control staking, and related office computations and drafting.
- 5.5.4 The cost of outside special consultants to advise and assist Consultant throughout the Project.
- 5.5.5 The actual cost of reproduction of review plans and specifications, the construction contract plans and specifications required for the securing of bids for the assigned work in the Project and for the use of contractors, subcontractors, testing laboratories, and others having need for such prints during construction.
- 5.5.6 All costs for long distance telephone calls, postage and overnight express delivery and couriers related to the Project.
- 5.5.7 Expenses for parking at Tampa International Airport and transportation related to the Project including airplane travel and automobile; and, in the event overnight travel related to the Project is required, cost of meals and lodging. All travel expenses will be reimbursed in accordance with the Owner's Policy and Standard Procedure on travel and business development expenses, as both may be amended from time to time. Only travel expenses incurred in the performance of the Owner's business are reimbursable. The most efficient and economical means of transportation is required. All travel must be pre-approved by the Owner. Employee expense sheets are required as well as supporting original or legible copies of all receipts.
- 5.5.8 Materials for study models, film and processing expenses.
- 5.5.9 The actual costs of all fees and permits required by and paid to agencies having jurisdiction. This does not include impact or development fees paid directly by the Owner or building permit fees paid by the construction contractor. Invoiced amounts for multiple projects or multiple locations must be identified per project

- and/or location.
- 5.5.10 All subconsultant signed agreements must be submitted at time of billing. Subconsultant agreements must include a provision providing the Owner the same rights to audit at the subconsultant level in all of its subconsultant agreements executed to effect project completion.
- 5.5.11 Receipts/Invoices that are submitted with a consultant service invoice that are older than 90 days before the submission date will not be reimbursed. Receipts/Invoices for expenses before the work order effective date will not be reimbursed.
- 5.5.12 Mileage within the Tri-County Area (Hillsborough, Pinellas, Pasco) will not be reimbursed. Mileage is part of travel which must be pre-approved by the Owner.
- 5.5.13 Legible copies of receipts/invoices that have not been altered are required for reimbursement. Receipts/Invoices must be identified by employee and employer, and include justification of expense.
- 5.5.14 Equipment purchased for and paid by the Owner must be identified when invoiced so that an asset tag can be attached to that equipment. A detail listing in Excel format must be submitted with the invoice when equipment is purchased.
- 5.5.15 No purchases of alcohol will be reimbursed by the Owner.
- 5.5.16 Meals for Owner or local consultant staff members will not be reimbursed.
- 5.5.17 No front loading on Progress Payments is allowed. Progress Payments are limited to the actual invoiced amounts.
- 5.5.18 Pre-approval from the Owner is necessary for office or petty cash expenditures.
- 5.5.19 Reimbursable expenses must be presented as a package organized in the following manner: Reimbursement Tracking Form, actual invoices identifying item numbers as it appears on the Reimbursement Tracking Form. The Reimbursement Tracking Form is required to be submitted electronically in Microsoft Excel format, as is the supporting documentation for the submitted consultant service invoice.
- 5.5.20 Rebalancing between tasks or fees must be requested with the first overage billing, along with an explanation for the overage and confirmation that the total Contract amount will not be exceeded. Proposed supporting sheets are to be submitted at the request for rebalancing.
- 5.5.21 All permit requirements, acceptable deliverables and badges are required to be submitted seven days before submission of a final consultant service invoice.

- 5.5.22 If deficiencies are found, a standard deficiency e-mail will be sent to the Consultant to resolve within three business days. If the deficiency is not resolved within that time, the consultant service invoice will be returned.
- 5.6 Lump Sum Work Orders: Payments for Lump Sum Work Orders shall be invoiced on a percent complete basis, with monthly progress payments between milestones or as agreed to by the Owner. Consultant will provide backup documentation, if needed, if requested by the Owner.
- 5.7 One executed original sworn and notarized invoice for services, verified to the satisfaction of the Owner, will be rendered by the twenty-fifth of each month electronically to DesignInvoice@TampaAirport.com. The Consultant will submit with each invoice one original of a detailed accounting of the value of work performed to date by certified Disadvantaged/Woman and Minority Owned Business Enterprises (D/W/MBE). This accounting will include the names and addresses of D/W/MBEs that have participated, a description of the work each named D/W/MBE has performed, and the value of work performed by each named D/W/MBE. The Consultant will also submit with each invoice a Rate & Hour Verification Sheet and a Reimbursement Tracking Form, both in Microsoft Excel format.
- 5.8 Whenever compensation is paid to the Consultant on a reimbursable basis, records as to the direct expense will be kept on a generally recognized accounting basis and will be submitted with each invoice.
- 5.9 Any compensation paid pursuant to a not-to-exceed amount will constitute full payment for all costs including, but not limited to, employee benefits, overhead, general administrative costs, profit and all other unallocated expenses.
- 5.10 The Consultant agrees to pay each subcontractor under this Contract for satisfactory performance of its agreement no later than 10 days from the receipt of each payment the Consultant receives from the Owner. The Consultant agrees further to release retainage payments to each subconsultant within 10 days after the subconsultant's work is satisfactorily completed. Any delay or postponement of payment from the above-referenced time frame may occur only for good cause following written notice to the Owner. This clause applies to both D/W/MBE and non-D/W/MBE subconsultants.
- 5.11 With the exception of the month of September, all applications for payment will be submitted to the Authority by the twenty-fifth of each month. In the event that the twenty-fifth of the month falls on a Saturday or Sunday, applications for payment are due the next business day. Payment will be made by the third Friday of the month. Applications for payment submitted more than 20 days prior to the third Friday of the month will be rejected and returned. Due to the end of fiscal year financial closeout, September applications for payment will be submitted by September 19th, and in the event that the 19th falls on a Saturday or Sunday, applications for payment are due the next business day and subsequent payments will be made the second Friday of October. Such applications for payment submitted more than 20 days prior to the second Friday of October will be rejected and returned.

5.12 The Consultant is required to provide all information and supporting documentation required to enable the Owner to receive any applicable state or federal grants.

# ARTICLE 6 - <u>OWNER'S RIGHT TO PERFORM AUDITS, INSPECTIONS, OR ATTESTATION</u> ENGAGEMENTS

- 6.1 Engagement(s) as used in this Contract include, but are not limited to, Audits, Inspections, or Attestation Engagements. In connection with payments to the Consultant under this Contract, it is agreed the Consultant will maintain adequate records in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices. The Owner, Florida Department of Transportation, FAA, Federal Highway Administration, Florida Department of Financial Services, Florida Auditor General, Florida Inspector General, Florida Chief Financial Officer, and the Comptroller General of the United States, or any duly authorized representative of each, have the right to initiate and perform Engagements over the Consultant's records for the purpose of determining payment eligibility under the Contract or over selected operations performed by Consultant under this Contract for the purpose of determining compliance with the Contract. Access will be to all of the Consultant's records, including books, documents, papers, and records of Consultant directly pertinent to this Contract or any work order, as well as records of parent, affiliate and subsidiary companies. If the records are kept at locations other than Tampa International Airport, Consultant will arrange for said records to be brought to a location convenient to Owner's auditors to conduct Engagements as set forth in this Article. Or, Consultant may transport Owner's team to location where the records are kept other than Tampa International Airport for purposes of undertaking Engagements. In such event, Consultant will pay reasonable costs of transportation, food and lodging for Owner's team in accordance with Owner's Travel and Business Development Expenses Policy. Consultant agrees to deliver or provide access to all records requested by Owner's auditors within 14 calendar days of the request at the initiation of Engagement and to deliver or provide access to all other records requested during the Engagement within 7 calendar days of each request. The parties recognize that Owner will incur damages if records requested by Owner's auditors are not provided in a timely manner and that the amount of those costs is difficult to determine with certainty. Consequently, the parties agree that Consultant may be charged liquidated damages of \$100.00, for each item in a records request, per calendar day, for each time Consultant is late in submitting requested records to perform an Engagement. Accrual of fee will continue until specific performance is accomplished. This liquidated damages rate is not an exclusive remedy and Owner retains its rights including but not limited to its rights to elect its remedies and pursue all legal and equitable remedies. The parties expressly agree that these liquidated damages are not a penalty and represent reasonable estimates of fair compensation for the losses that reasonably may be anticipated from such failure to comply.
- 6.2 In the event the Consultant maintains its accounting or Project information in electronic format, upon request by the Owner's auditors, the Consultant will provide a download of its accounting or Project information in an electronic format allowing readership in Microsoft Office software.
- 6.3 The Owner has the right during the Engagement to interview the Consultant's employees and subconsultants, make photocopies, and inspect any and all records at reasonable times. The right to initiate an Engagement will extend for six years after the

completion date of any work order, or six years after the termination of this Contract, whichever occurs later.

- 6.4 In the event the Consultant has overcharged the Owner for direct and reimbursable expenses, the Consultant will re-pay the Owner the amount of the overcharge and the Owner may assess interest of up to 12% per year on the overcharge from the date the overcharge occurred. In addition, if the Consultant has overcharged the Owner by more than 3% of the gross direct and reimbursable amount, the Owner may assess and the Consultant will pay for the entire cost of the Engagement.
- 6.5 The Consultant shall require all of its subcontractors and subconsultants to provide the Owner the same rights to perform Engagements as allowed in this Contract. The Consultant shall require that all of its subcontractors and subconsultants require their sub-subcontractors and subsubconsultants to provide the Owner the same rights to perform Engagements as allowed in this Contract.
- 6.6 Approvals by Owner's staff for any services included or not included in this Contract do not act as a waiver or limitation of the Owner's right to perform Engagements.
- 6.7 The Consultant agrees to comply with Section 20.055(5), Florida Statutes, and to incorporate in all subcontracts the obligation to comply with Section 20.055(5), Florida Statutes.

# ARTICLE 7 - OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS

7.1 Consultant acknowledges and agrees that all records, documents, drawings, notes, tracings, plans, specifications, maps, evaluations, reports and other technical data, models, renderings and electronic data (other than working papers), prepared, developed or furnished by Consultant or the consultant(s) employed or retained by the Consultant under this Contract (Project Documents) will be and remain the property of the Owner. Project Documents will be deemed to be works made for hire, and all right, title and interest in and to the Project Documents will be vested in Owner. Consultant will take all actions necessary to secure for Owner all such right, title and interest. Consultant warrants that all materials comprising the Project Documents are original with Consultant and have not been copied or derived from any other material without the express written consent of the owner, proprietor and/or copyright holder of that other material, and are not subject to any other claim of copyright by any other person. Consultant will obtain any and all licenses necessary for the production and preparation of the Project Documents including, without limitation, licenses for the use of any material subject to copyright by other parties. Consultant will assign to Owner any and all rights, including any copyrights, in the Project Documents that Consultant or the consultant(s) employed or retained by the Consultant on this Project may possess now or in the future, and Consultant and its consultant(s) will claim no rights adverse to Owner in the Project Documents. Consultant agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Owner and its Board members, officers, and employees from and against any liabilities, claims, costs or expenses as a result of any alleged infringement of third party rights in the documents described herein. If this clause is found to conflict in any way with Florida law, the clause will be considered modified by such law to the extent necessary to remedy the conflict. Any project as designed by Consultant under this Contract may be reused or repeated by Owner at Owner's option or discretion at any time or times, including but not limited to, completion, addition, renovation, maintenance, reconstruction or remodeling of the project and construction of new projects. Consultant hereby grants its consent to reuse of the Project Documents by Owner for any and all such purposes. The Consultant will incorporate the terms of this Paragraph in all contracts with consultants employed or retained by the Consultant to perform services covered by this Contract.

- 7.2 Submission or distribution of the Consultant's Project Documents to meet official regulatory requirements or for similar purposes in connection with the Project is not to be construed as publication in derogation of the rights reserved in Paragraph 3.10.
- 7.3 CHAPTER 119, FLA. STATUTES REQUIREMENTS

IF THE CONSULTANT HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONSULTANT'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS CONTRACT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT:

(813) 870-8721, <u>ADMCENTRALRECORDS@TAMPAAIRPORT.COM</u>, HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY AVIATION AUTHORITY, P.O. BOX 22287, TAMPA FL 33622.

Consultant agrees in accordance with Florida Statute Section 119.0701 to comply with public records laws including the following:

- a. Keep and maintain public records required by the Owner in order to perform the services contemplated by this Contract.
- b. Upon request from the Owner's custodian of public records, provide the Owner with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Fla. Stat. or as otherwise provided by law.
- c. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the Contract and following completion of the Contract.
- d. Upon completion of this Contract, keep and maintain public records required by the Owner to perform the services. Consultant shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the Owner, upon request from the Owner's custodian of public records, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of Owner.
- 7.4 The Owner maintains its records in electronic form in accordance with the State of Florida records retention schedules. As a result, the paper original version of this document (to the extent it exists) will be scanned and stored electronically as the authoritative record copy as part of the Owner's record management process. Once that occurs, the paper original version of this document will be destroyed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent the contract

documents include any bonds or other security, those bonds or other security will be maintained in their original form and not destroyed.

# ARTICLE 8 - INDEMNITY

- 8.1 To the maximum extent permitted by Florida law, in addition to the Consultant's obligation to provide pay for and maintain insurance as set forth elsewhere in this Contract, the Consultant will indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers from any and all liabilities, suits, claims, procedures, liens, expenses, losses, costs, fines and damages (including but not limited to claims for attorney's fees and dispute resolutions) caused in whole or in part by the:
  - 1. Presence on, use or occupancy of the Owner's property;
  - 2. Acts, omissions, negligence (including professional negligence and malpractice), errors, recklessness, intentional wrongful conduct, activities, or operations;
  - 3. Any breach of the terms of this Contract;
  - 4. Performance, non-performance or purported performance of this Contract;
  - 5. Violation of any law, regulation, rule, order, decree, Advisory Circular or ordinance;
  - 6. Infringement of any patent, copyright, trademark, trade dress or trade secret rights; and/or
  - 7. Contamination of the soil, groundwater, surface water, storm water, air or the environment by fuel, gas, chemicals or any other substance deemed by the Environmental Protection Agency or other regulatory agency to be an environmental contaminant

by the Consultant or the Consultant's officers, employees, agents, volunteers, subcontractors, invitees, or any other person whether the liability, suit, claim, lien, expense, loss, cost, fine or damages is caused in part by an indemnified party. This indemnity obligation expressly applies, and shall be construed to include, any and all claims caused in part by negligence, acts or omissions of the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers.

- 8.2 In addition to the duty to indemnify and hold harmless, the Consultant will have the separate and independent duty to defend the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers from all suits, claims, proceedings or actions of any nature seeking damages, equitable or injunctive relief, liens, expenses, losses, costs, fines, attorney's fees or any other relief in the event the suit, claim, or action of any nature arises in whole or in part from the:
  - 1. Presence on, use or occupancy of the Owner's property;
  - 2. Acts, omissions, negligence (including professional negligence and malpractice), errors, recklessness, intentional wrongful conduct, activities, or operations;
  - 3. Any breach of the terms of this Contract;
  - 4. Performance, non-performance or purported performance of this Contract;
  - 5. Violation of any law, regulation, rule, order, decree, Advisory Circular or ordinance;
  - 6. Infringement of any patent, copyright, trademark, trade dress or trade secret rights; and/or

7. Contamination of the soil, groundwater, surface water, storm water, air or the environment by fuel, gas, chemicals or any other substance deemed by the Environmental Protection Agency or other regulatory agency to be an environmental contaminant

by the Consultant or the Consultant's officers, employees, agents, volunteers, subcontractors, invitees, or any other person directly or indirectly employed or utilized by the Consultant regardless of whether it is caused in part by the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, or volunteers. This duty to defend exists immediately upon presentation of written notice of a suit, claim or action of any nature to the Consultant by a party entitled to a defense hereunder. This indemnity obligation expressly applies, and shall be construed to include, any and all claims caused in part by negligence, acts or omissions of the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers.

- 8.3 If the above indemnity or defense provisions or any part of the above indemnity or defense provisions are limited by Fla. Stat. § 725.06(2)-(3) or Fla. Stat. § 725.08, then with respect to the part so limited, the Consultant agrees to the following: To the maximum extent permitted by Florida law, the Consultant will indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers from any and all liabilities, damages, losses, and costs, including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys' fee, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness, or intentional wrongful conduct of the Consultant and persons employed or utilized by the Consultant in the performance of this Contract.
- 8.4 If the above indemnity or defense provisions or any part of the above indemnity or defense provisions are limited by Fla. Stat. § 725.06(1) or any other applicable law, then with respect to the part so limited the monetary limitation on the extent of the indemnification shall be the greater of the (i) monetary value of this Contract, (ii) coverage amount of Commercial General Liability Insurance required under this Contract or (iii) \$1,000,000.00. Otherwise, the obligations of this Article will not be limited by the amount of any insurance required to be obtained or maintained under this Contract.
- 8.5 In addition to the requirements stated above, to the extent required by FDOT Public Transportation Grant Agreement and to the fullest extent permitted by law, the Consultant shall indemnify and hold harmless the State of Florida, FDOT, including the FDOT's officers and employees, from liabilities, damages, losses and costs, including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees, to the extent caused by the negligence, recklessness or intentional wrongful misconduct of the Consultant and persons employed or utilized by the Consultant in the performance of this Contract. This indemnification in this paragraph shall survive the termination of this Contract. Nothing contained in this paragraph is intended to nor shall it constitute a waiver of the State of Florida's and FDOT's sovereign immunity.
- 8.6 The Consultant's obligations to defend and indemnify as described in this Article will survive the expiration or earlier termination of this Contract until it is determined by final judgment that any suit, claim or other action against the Owner, its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers is fully and finally barred by the applicable statute of limitations or repose.

- 8.7 Nothing in this Article or Contract will be construed as a waiver of any immunity from or limitation of liability the Owner, or its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers may have under the doctrine of sovereign immunity under common law or statute.
- 8.8 The Owner and its members, officers, agents, employees, and volunteers reserve the right, at their option, to participate in the defense of any suit, without relieving the Consultant of any of its obligations under this Article.
- 8.9 If the above Article 8.1-8.8 or any part of Article 8.1-8.8 is deemed to conflict in any way with any law, the Article or part of the Article will be considered modified by such law to remedy the conflict.

# ARTICLE 9 - INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- 9.1 The provisions of Attachment 3 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS are incorporated by reference into this Contract.
- 9.2 The Consultant will comply with the insurance requirements and coverage limits detailed in Attachment 3 INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS. Such insurance will protect the Owner and Consultant from claims which may arise out of or result from operations under this Contract by the Consultant, by a subcontractor of the Consultant, by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- 9.3 Pursuant to Fla. Stat. 255.0517(2)(d), nothing contained herein prohibits the Consultant or subcontractor from purchasing any additional insurance coverage that the Consultant or subcontractor believes is necessary for protection against any liability arising out of the contract. However, in the event that the Consultant or subcontractor elects to purchase additional insurance, the cost of any additional insurance procured by the Consultant or subcontractor must be disclosed to the Owner.

# ARTICLE 10 - WAIVER OF CLAIMS

The Consultant's acceptance of final payment for any individual work order will constitute a full waiver of any and all claims by Consultant against the Owner arising out of this Contract or individual work order or otherwise related to the Project, except insurance company subrogation claims and other claims previously made in writing and identified by Consultant as unsettled at the time of the final payment. Neither the acceptance of Consultant's services nor payment by the Owner will be deemed to be a waiver of the Owner's rights against Consultant.

# **ARTICLE 11 - CLAIMS AND DISPUTES**

11.1 A claim is a written demand or assertion by one of the parties seeking as a matter of right adjustment or interpretation of the Contract terms, payment of money, extension of time or other relief with respect to the terms of this Contract. The term claim also includes other disputes and matters in question between the Owner and Consultant arising out of or relating to this Contract. All claims must be made in writing. The responsibility to substantiate claims will rest with the

party making the claim.

- 11.2 Claims by Consultant must be made in writing to the Owner within 20 calendar days after the occurrence of the event giving rise to such claim or else Consultant will be deemed to have waived the claim. Written supporting data will be submitted to the Owner within 30 calendar days after such occurrence unless the Owner allows additional time or else Consultant will be deemed to have waived the claim. Claims by the Owner may be made at any time irrespective of the date of the occurrence of the event giving rise to the claim.
- 11.3 Unless otherwise agreed in writing and notwithstanding any other rights or obligations of either of the parties under this Contract, the Consultant will carry on with the performance of its services and duties hereunder during the pendency of any claim, dispute, other matter in question or arbitration or any other proceedings to resolve any claim, dispute or other matter in question. The Owner, however, will be under no obligation to make payments on or against such claims, disputes or other matters in question during the pendency of any proceedings to resolve such claims, disputes or other matters in question.
- 11.4 Documents in support of the claim referred to in this Article may be subject to an independent Engagement by the Owner. In the event the Engagement supports the Consultant's claim, the Owner will pay for the Engagement. In the event the Engagement does not support the Consultant's claim, the Consultant will pay for the Engagement.
- 11.5 Any action initiated by either party associated with a claim or dispute, will be brought in the appropriate State Court in and for Hillsborough County, Florida. The appropriate Florida State Court shall be the exclusive venue and jurisdiction for such action. Confidential mediation with a mediator approved by the Owner shall be a condition precedent to litigation.

# ARTICLE 12 - ASSISTANCE IN LITIGATION

Consultant will render assistance to and on behalf of the Owner in dispute resolution proceedings, including but not limited to, litigation in connection with or arising out of this Contract, including any dispute resolution proceedings, including but not limited to, litigation brought by or against the Owner and any third parties, by providing technical information, analyses and expert witnesses only for the Owner. The Consultant will provide services under this Article at a mutually agreed upon and reasonable rate as an additional service.

# ARTICLE 13 - CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Consultant represents that it presently has no interest and will acquire no interest, either direct or indirect, which would conflict, as determined by the Owner, in any manner with the performance of services required hereunder. Consultant further represents that no persons having any such interest will be employed to perform these services.

# ARTICLE 14 - NOTICES AND ADDRESS OF RECORD

14.1 All notices required or made pursuant to this Contract to be given by the Consultant to the Owner will be in writing and may be given either by mailing same by United States mail with proper postage affixed thereto, or by hand-delivery, to the appropriate address as listed below:

14.1.1 Mail: Hillsborough County Aviation Authority

P. O. Box 22287

Tampa, FL 33622-2287

Attention: Chief Executive Officer

14.1.2 Hand-delivery: Hillsborough County Aviation Authority

Tampa International Airport

5411 SkyCenter Drive

Suite 500

Tampa, FL 33607

Attention: Chief Executive Officer

# ARTICLE 15 - TERM OF CONTRACT

This Contract will commence on December 1, 2022 and continue through November 30, 2027 and will remain in effect until final completion of all work orders. Individual work orders will have effective dates and completion dates for the related scope of work. The Authority will have the right to terminate this Contract, with or without cause, at any time upon seven (7) days written notice to the Consultant. The Consultant may terminate this Contract with 30 days' notice only upon meeting certain conditions included in this Contract. The Authority does not guarantee work or any amount of work to the Consultant during the Term of this Contract.

# ARTICLE 16 - TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

- 16.1 This Contract may be terminated by the Owner with or without cause with a seven day written notice to the Consultant.
- 16.2 In the event of termination not the fault of the Consultant, the Consultant will be compensated for services performed to the termination date, together with reimbursable expenses then due and termination expenses. Termination expenses are expenses directly attributable to termination, including reasonable compensation for overhead and profit. Reasonable compensation for overhead and profit will be established pursuant to negotiation.
- 16.3 In the event of termination for cause, the Owner may retain all payments due to the Consultant at the date of termination until all of the Owner's damages have been established and deducted from payments due.
- 16.4 Upon 30 days written notice to Owner, Consultant may terminate this Contract if Consultant is not in default of any term, provision, or covenant of this Contract only upon or after the occurrence of any of the following events: the inability of Consultant to perform work at Tampa International Airport for which a work order has been issued for a period of longer than 90

consecutive days due to war, terrorism, or the issuance of any order, rule or regulation by a competent governmental authority or court having jurisdiction over the Owner preventing Consultant from operating its business for a period of 90 consecutive days provided, however, that such inability or such order, rule or regulation is not due to any fault or negligence of Consultant.

# ARTICLE 17 - SUSPENSION OF WORK

The Owner may, for any reason, order the Consultant in writing to suspend, delay or interrupt the work in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine. If the work is stopped for a period exceeding 60 days by the Owner, the Consultant may be entitled to additional compensation and expenses, said compensation and expenses to be established pursuant to negotiations between the parties.

# ARTICLE 18 - SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS

- 18.1 The Owner and Consultant respectively bind themselves, their partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to the other party to this Contract and to the partners, successors, and assigns of such other party with respect to the covenants of this Contract.
- 18.2 Except as hereinafter provided, neither party to this Contract will assign or sublet this Contract, in whole or in part, without the written consent of the other, nor will the Consultant assign any monies due, or to become due, hereunder without the previous written consent of the Owner. If the Consultant attempts to make such assignment or sublet without such consent, the Consultant will nevertheless remain legally responsible for all obligations under this Contract.
- 18.3 The Owner reserves the right to transfer its interests herein to any other governmental body authorized by law to operate the Airport.

# **ARTICLE 19 - TRUTH IN NEGOTIATIONS**

The Consultant certifies that the wage rates and other factual unit costs supporting the compensation described herein and in all work orders provided under this Contract are accurate, complete and current at the time of contracting and that the original contract price and any additions or work orders will be adjusted to exclude any significant sums where the Owner determines the contract price was increased due to inaccurate, incomplete or non-current wage rates and other factual unit costs. All such adjustments will be made within one year following the end of any particular work order issued under this Contract.

# ARTICLE 20 - CERTIFICATION OF CONSULTANT/PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES

The Consultant warrants that it has not employed or retained any company or person, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Consultant, to solicit or secure this Contract, and that Consultant has not paid or agreed to pay any person, company, corporation, individual or firm, other than a bona fide employee working solely for the Consultant, any fee, commission, percentage, gift or other consideration contingent upon or resulting from the award or making of

this Contract. If the Owner finds that Consultant violates this provision, the Owner may terminate this Contract and any underlying work orders without liability and, at its discretion, deduct from the Contract or work order, or otherwise recover, the full amount of any fee, commission, percentage, gift, or consideration.

# ARTICLE 21 - RESTRICTED VENDOR LISTS

- 21.1 A person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a bid on an agreement to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid on an agreement with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases of real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under an agreement with any public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Florida Statute Section 287.017, for CATEGORY TWO for a period of 36 months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list.
- 21.2 A person or affiliate who has been placed on the discriminatory vendor list kept by the Florida Department of Management Services may not submit a bid on a contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases of real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a Consultant, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity and may not transact business with any public entity as provided in Section 287.134, Florida Statutes.
- 21.3 An entity or affiliate who has had its Certificate of Qualification suspended, revoked, denied, or have further been determined by FDOT to be a non-responsible contractor, may not perform work under this Contract.

# ARTICLE 22 - CONTRACT MADE IN FLORIDA

This Contract has been made in and will be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Florida. In any action initiated by one party against the other, venue will lie in Hillsborough County, Florida.

# **ARTICLE 23 - NON-DISCRIMINATION**

- 23.1 During the performance of this Contract, the Consultant, for itself, its assignees and successors in interest, agrees as follows:
  - 23.1.1 Compliance with regulations. The Consultant must comply with the regulations relative to non-discrimination in federally assisted programs of the Department of Transportation (DOT) Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 21, as they may be amended from time to time (hereinafter referred to as the Regulations), which are herein incorporated by reference and made a part of this Contract.

- 23.1.2 Non-discrimination. The Consultant, with regard to the work performed by it during the Contract, will not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in the selection and retention of subcontractors, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment. The Consultant will not participate either directly or indirectly in the discrimination prohibited by Section 21.5 of the Regulations, including employment practices when the Contract covers a program set forth in Appendix B of the Regulations.
- 23.1.3 Solicitations for subcontracts, including procurement of materials and equipment. In all solicitations either by competitive bidding or negotiation made by the Consultant for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurement of materials or leases of equipment, each potential subcontractor or supplier must be notified by the Consultant of the Consultant's obligations under this Contract and the Regulations relative to non-discrimination on the grounds of race, color or national origin.
- 23.1.4 Information and reports. The Consultant must provide all information and reports required by the Regulations or directives issued pursuant thereto and must permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information and its facilities as may be determined by the Owner or the FAA to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Regulations, orders and instructions. Where any information required of Consultant is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish this information, the Consultant will so certify to the Owner or the FAA, as appropriate, and will set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
- 23.1.5 Sanctions for non-compliance. In the event of the Consultant's non-compliance with the non-discrimination provisions of this Contract, the Owner will impose such contractual sanctions as it or the FAA may determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to, withholding of payments to the Consultant under this Contract until the Consultant complies, and/or cancellation, termination or suspension of the Contract, in whole or in part.
- 23.1.6 Incorporation of provisions. The Consultant must include the provisions of subarticles 23.1.1 through 23.1.7 in every subcontract, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Regulations or directives issued pursuant thereto. The Consultant must take such action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as the Owner or the FAA may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for non-compliance. Provided, however, that in the event the Consultant becomes involved in or is threatened by litigation with a subcontractor or supplier as a result of such direction, the Consultant may request the Owner to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the Owner and, in addition, the Consultant may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.
- 23.1.7 Consultant assures that, in the performance of its obligations hereunder, it will fully

comply with the requirements of 14 C.F.R. Part 152, Subpart E (Non-discrimination in Airport Aid Program), as amended from time to time, to the extent applicable to Consultant, to ensure, among other things, that no person will be excluded from participating in any activities covered by such regulations on the grounds of race, creed, color, national origin, or sex. Consultant, if required by such regulations, will provide assurances to the Owner that Consultant will undertake an affirmative action program and will require the same of its subconsultants.

# ARTICLE 24 — <u>DISADVANTAGED/WOMAN AND MINORITY OWNED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE</u> (D/W/MBE) ASSURANCES

- 24.1 It is the policy of the Owner that D/W/MBEs, as defined in the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs, will have full and fair opportunities to compete for and participate in the performance of non-federally funded contracts or in the purchase of goods and services procured by the Owner. Consequently, the D/W/MBE requirements and the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs will apply to this Contract and are made a part hereof.
  - 24.1.1 The Consultant and any subcontractor of the Consultant will not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of the Contract. The Consultant will carry out applicable requirements of the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs in the award and administration of contracts. Failure by the Consultant to carry out these requirements is a material breach of the Contract, which may result in the termination of the Contract or such other remedy as the Owner deems appropriate which may include, but not limited to:
    - 24.1.1.1 Withholding monthly progress payments;
    - 24.1.1.2 Assessing sanctions;
    - 24.1.1.3 Liquidated damages; and/or
    - 24.1.1.4 Disqualifying the Consultant from future bidding as non-responsible.
  - 24.1.2 The Consultant agrees that it will not discriminate against any business owner because of the owner's race, color, national origin, or sex in connection with the award or performance of any contract, management contract, or subcontract, purchase or lease contract.
  - 24.1.3 The Consultant agrees to include the statements in paragraphs (1) and (2) above in any subsequent contract or contract that it enters and cause those businesses to similarly include the statements in further contracts.
- The Consultant agrees to ensure that DBEs and W/MBEs, as defined in the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs, have the maximum opportunity to participate

in the performance of this Contract, and the Consultant will take all necessary and reasonable steps in accordance therewith to ensure that D/W/MBEs have the maximum opportunity to compete for and perform subcontracts.

- D/W/MBE Goals. In compliance with the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs, the Consultant's minimum D/W/MBE commitment is established as the sum total of the verified Letter(s) of Intent for each portion of the Project. The W/MBE goal stated below is the sum total of the certified D/W/MBE's listed in the Consultant's Fee and Scope Proposal which is attached hereto as Attachment 1 and which will be enforceable under the terms of this Contract. The Consultant will demonstrate that they will subcontract to certified D/W/MBEs at least 12 % of the total dollar amount earned on the Project.
- All D/W/MBEs interested in participating in contracting/subcontracting opportunities must be certified as eligible D/W/MBEs before said business enterprises begins their portion of the Contract work. Only certified D/W/MBEs will count toward the D/W/MBE goal. If the Consultant fails to achieve the D/W/MBE expectancy stated herein, it will be required to provide documentation demonstrating that it made good faith efforts in attempting to do so.
- W/MBE Termination and Substitution: The Consultant will not terminate a D/W/MBE for convenience without the Owner's prior written consent. If a D/W/MBE is terminated by the Consultant with the Owner's consent or because of the D/W/MBE's default, then the Consultant must make a good faith effort, in accordance with the requirements of the Owner's DBE AND W/MBE Policies and Programs, to find another D/W/MBE to substitute for the original D/W/MBE to provide the same amount of D/W/MBE participation.
- 24.6 Reporting Requirements: The Consultant agrees that, within 15 days after the expiration of each calendar month during the Term of this Contract beginning on the Effective Date of this Contract, it will provide a D/W/MBE Utilization Activity report to the Owner's Business Diversity Manager reflecting, as applicable, in a form acceptable to the Owner, the Consultant's total dollar value received under this Contract for the applicable period and the amount expended for the purchase of goods and services from each D/W/MBE firm during that period, calculated in accordance with the requirements of the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs.
- 24.7 Monitoring: The Owner will monitor the compliance and good faith efforts of the Consultant in meeting these requirements. The Owner will have access to the necessary records to examine such information as may be appropriate for the purpose of investigating and determining compliance with this subsection, including, but not limited to, records, records of expenditures, contracts between the Consultant and the D/W/MBE participant, and other records pertaining to the W/MBE participation plan, which the Consultant will maintain for a minimum of three years following the end of the Contract. Opportunities for D/W/MBE participation will be reviewed prior to the exercise of any renewal, extension or material amendment of the Contract to

consider whether an adjustment in the D/W/MBE requirement is warranted. Without limiting the requirements of the Contract, the Owner reserves the right to review and approve all subleases or subcontracts utilized by the Consultant for the achievement of these goals.

- Consultant agrees to indemnify the Owner from the loss of any funds or other damages that may result from Consultant's failure to achieve the D/W/MBE goals set forth herein or to establish a good faith effort to do so, including attorneys' fees and costs associated with said failure by Consultant or good faith investigation by Owner. Failure of Consultant to make a good faith effort to achieve D/W/MBE goals will be a material breach of this Contract. The determination of whether Consultant's efforts were made in good faith will be made by the Owner. At 50% completion, a plan of action properly reflecting anticipated D/W/MBE achievement of the commitment is required to be submitted to the Owner.
- In the event of the Consultant's non-compliance with the Owner's DBE and W/MBE Policies and Programs, failure to meet the prescribed D/W/MBE goal set forth in this Contract, or failure to establish a good faith effort to do so, the Owner will impose such contract sanctions as the Owner may determine to be appropriate, including but not limited to:
  - 24.9.1 Withholding of payments to the Consultant under this Contract until the Consultant complies; and/or
  - 24.9.2 Assessing sanctions; and/or
  - 24.9.3 Liquidated damages; and/or
  - 24.9.4 Cancellation, termination or suspension of this Contract in whole or in part; and/or
  - 24.9.5 Suspension or debarment of Consultant from eligibility to contract with the Owner in the future or to receive bid packages or request for qualification (RFQ) packages, pursuant to the Owner's Policy P414, Suspension/Debarment of Contractors.

# ARTICLE 25 – PROHIBITION AGAINST CONTRACTING WITH SCRUTINIZED COMPANIES

This Contract will be terminated in accordance with Florida Statute Section 287.135(3) if it is found that Company submitted a false Scrutinized Company Certification as provided in Florida Statute Section 287.135(5) or, has been placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List or the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created pursuant to Florida Statute Section 215.473, or has been engaged in business operations in Syria.

# ARTICLE 26 - E-VERIFY REQUIREMENT/UNAUTHORIZED ALIENS

- 26.1 In accordance with the State of Florida, Office of the Governor, Executive Order Number 11-116 (Verification of Employment Status), all agencies under the direction of the Governor are to include as a condition of all state contracts for the provision of goods or services to the state in excess of nominal value, an express requirement that contractors utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the contractor during the contract term, and an express requirement that contractors include in such subcontracts the requirement that subcontractors performing work or providing services pursuant to the state contract utilize the E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor during the contract term. Any projects with Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) funding will contain this assurance as a condition for any new Joint Participation Contracts dated after January 4, 2011. The Consultant will verify all of their new employees and will require that their subcontractors verify all of their new employees in accordance with the E-verify requirements set out above. The Consultant will execute Attachment 2, E-Verify Certification, to certify and affirm that Consultant will comply with the E-Verification requirements of Executive Order Number 11-116.
- 26.2 FDOT considers the employment by any contractor of unauthorized aliens a violation of Section 274A(e) of the Immigration and Nationality Act. If the Consultant knowingly employees unauthorized aliens, such violation will be cause of unilateral cancellation of this Contract.
- 26.3 By entering into this Contract, the Consultant becomes obligated to comply with the provisions of Section 448.095, Fla. Stat., "Employment Eligibility." This includes but is not limited to utilization of the E-Verify System to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees, and requiring all subcontractors to provide an affidavit attesting that the subcontractor uses the E-verify system and subcontractor does not employ, contract with, or subcontract with, an unauthorized alien. Failure to comply will lead to termination of this Contract, or if a subcontractor knowingly violates the statute, the subcontract must be terminated immediately. Any challenge to termination under this provision must be filed in the Circuit Court no later than 20 calendar days after the date of termination. If this contract is terminated for a violation of the Section 448.095 by the Consultant, the Consultant may not be awarded a public contract for a period of 1 year after the date of termination.

# ARTICLE 27 - LOBBYING

No funds received pursuant to this Contract may be expended for lobbying the Florida Legislature, judicial branch, or any state agency, in accordance with Section 216.347, Florida Statutes.

#### ARTICLE 28 - COMPLETE CONTRACT

This Contract represents the entire and fully integrated Contract between the Owner and the Consultant and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations or contracts, either written or oral. This Contract may be amended only by written instrument signed by both the Owner and the Consultant.

| By the Consultant this                      | day of         | , 20  |
|---|----------------|---|
| ATTEST:                                     |                | MICHAEL BAKER INTERNATIONAL, INC                  |
|   | By:            |   |
|   | Title:         |   |
|   |                | Print Name  |
|   | -              | Print Address                                     |
|   | -              | Fillit Address                                    |
| Signed, sealed, and delivered               | _              |   |
| in the presence of:                         |                |   |
| Witness                                     |                |   |
| Print Name                                  |                |   |
| Witness                                     |                |   |
| Print Name                                  |                |   |
| Notary for (Michael Baker International Inc | <u>.)</u>      |   |
| STATE OF                                    |                |   |
|   |                | ns of □ physical presence or □ online notarizatio |
|   | (Name of ner   | con)  |
| (type of authority) (na                     | ame of party o | n behalf of whom contract was executed)           |
|   | S              | ignature of Notary                                |
|   | F              | rint, Type, or Stamp Commissioned Name of Not     |
|   |                | THE TARE OF STAILS CONTINUES INCH NAMED OF THE    |

| By the Owner this   | day of           | , 20  |
|---|------------------|---|
|   | HILLSBORO        | UGH COUNTY AVIATION AUTHORITY                           |
| (Affix Corporate Seal)  |                  |   |
|   |                  |   |
| ATTEST:   |                  |   |
| By:   |                  |   |
|   | _                |   |
| , Secretary   |                  |   |
| Signed, sealed, and delivered   |                  |   |
| in the presence of:   |                  |   |
|   | _                |   |
| Witness   |                  |   |
| Print Name  | _                |   |
|   | _                |   |
| Witness   |                  |   |
| Print Name  | _                |   |
|   |                  | LEGAL FORM APPROVED:                                    |
|   | By:              |   |
|   | •                | Michael T. Kamprath, Assistant General Counsel          |
| Notary for Hillsborough County Aviation A   | uthorit <u>y</u> |   |
| STATE OF FLORIDA COUNTY OF HILLSBOROUGH   |                  |   |
|   | oforo mo by      | means of □ physical presence or □ online authorization, |
| this _day of, 2022, by  | ,                | in the capacity of Chairman, and by                     |
| in the capacity of Secretary, for Hillsborough Co<br>the State of Florida, on its behalf. | ounty Aviatio    | n Authority, a public body corporate under the laws of  |
|   |                  | Signature of Notary                                     |
|   |                  |   |
| Personally Known OR Produced Identification   |                  | Print, Type, or Stamp Commissioned Name of Notary       |
| Type of Identification Produced   |                  |   |
|   |                  |   |
|   |                  |   |



# We Make a Difference

November 7, 2022

Hillsborough County Aviation Authority
Ms. Rianner Woodard
P.O. Box 22287
Tampa, FL 33622
RWodard@TampaAirport.com

RE: Continuing General Consulting Services FY23-FY27 at Tampa International, Peter O. Knight, Plant City and Tampa Executive Airports
Fee Proposal for FY 2023 – FY 2027

Dear Ms. Woodard:

As requested, we are please to provide, for budgeting purposes, the CIP and O&M estimated Continuing General Consultant fees for HCAA Fiscal Years 2023-2027 projects. The fees have been developed based on our understanding of the Authority's CIP combined with analysis of historical design fees for similar projects. We consider the fees to be the maximum amount for the anticipated projects under the contract and should be sufficient for budgeting and Board approval purposes. We are prepared to refine and initiate each project on a work order by work order basis as dictated by the Authority's project schedules.

The FY 2023 through 2027 projects identified are as listed in Section 3.0 Project Description of the Request for Qualifications (RFQ) and have not been fully assessed for D/W/MBE opportunities, however, in accordance with the RFQ and our proposal response, Michael Baker continues to be committed to subcontracting with D/W/MBE firms to at least 12% of the total dollar amount earned under the full term of the contract.

We look forward to the successful implementation of the projects included in the contract. Thank you for the opportunity to serve the Authority. Please feel free to contact me with and questions or concerns.

Sincerely,

Mark Kistler, PE Sr. Project Manager

Vice President - Aviation Practice Lead

Attachments: Budget Summary for Professional Design Services (FY 22-27)

Cc: HCAA Records

Michael Baker Files



# Continuing General Consultant Services at Tampa International, Peter O. Knight, Plant City and Tampa Executive Airports

# Summary of Anticipated Continuing Engineering Consultant Fees

| Fiscal Year           | Total Estimated Fees | Anticipated Fees* |
|-----------------------|----------------------|-------------------|
| 2023                  | \$6,225,182          | \$3,112,591       |
| 2024                  | \$6,048,442          | \$3,024,221       |
| 2025                  | \$6,317,129          | \$3,158,564       |
| 2026                  | \$6,182,387          | \$3,091,193       |
| 2027                  | \$4,284,805          | \$2,142,403       |
| Subtotal              | \$29,057,945         | \$14,528,972      |
| Program Mgmt Services |                      | \$500,000         |
| Total                 |                      | \$15,028,972      |

<sup>\*1/2</sup> of Total Estimated Fees

**Proposed Board Authorized Amount** 

| \$ | 15,100,000.00 |
|----|---------------|
|----|---------------|



| Fiscal<br>Year | Project Title / Description   | Overall Project Budget | Est Constr.<br>Budget* | Services % | Estimated Des/CA Fee |
|----------------|---|------------------------|------------------------|------------|----------------------|
| 23             | Main Terminal LED Technology Refresh  | \$5,135,000            | \$3,594,500            | 25%        | \$898,625            |
| 23             | Baggage Handling Systems Servers Upgrade/Enhancement                              | \$3,000,000            | \$2,100,000            | 25%        | \$525,000            |
| 23             | Shooter Detection System  | \$1,592,479            | \$1,114,735            | 25%        | \$278,684            |
| 23             | Main Terminal and Airside Chair Reupholster and Replacement Airside Agati Seating | \$3,387,000            | \$2,370,900            | 25%        | \$592,725            |
| 23             | Self Service Bag Drop   | \$590,000              | \$413,000              | 25%        | \$103,250            |
| 23             | Main Terminal Controls Upgrade  | \$924,200              | \$646,940              | 25%        | \$161,735            |
| 23             | Replace Automatic Doors in Main Terminal  | \$1,850,000            | \$1,295,000            | 25%        | \$323,750            |
| 23             | Airfield Drainage Rehabilitation  | \$3,226,000            | \$2,258,200            | 25%        | \$564,550            |
| 23             | Airside C and Air Cargo Compactor Area Rehabilitation                             | \$907,000              | \$634,900              | 25%        | \$158,725            |
| 23             | LTPG Switchgear Replacement   | \$3,096,900            | \$2,167,830            | 25%        | \$541,958            |
| 23             | Terminal Parking Toll Plaza Chillers Replacement                                  | \$636,400              | \$445,480              | 25%        | \$111,370            |
| 23             | CCTV Enhancement/Replacement  | \$1,540,500            | \$1,078,350            | 25%        | \$269,588            |
| 23             | GA Security Improvements  | \$3,550,000            | \$2,485,000            | 25%        | \$621,250            |
| 23             | Vandenberg Airport Road & Tampa Executive Airport Road Rehabilitation - VDF       | \$1,331,700            | \$932,190              | 25%        | \$233,048            |
| 23             | Sustainability/Resilience   | -                      |                        |            | \$25,000             |
| 23             | Project Pre-Development/CIP Support   | -                      |                        |            | \$150,000            |
| 23             | O&M Assignments   | -                      |                        |            | \$100,000            |
|                | Subtotal  | \$30,767,179           | \$21,537,025           |            | \$5,659,256          |
|                | 10% Contingency   |                        |                        |            | \$565,926            |
|                | Subtotal - O&M Projects   |                        |                        |            | \$6,225,182          |

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{^*}$  Estimated Construction Budget is 70% of Overall Project Budget

Page 2 of 6 FY 23



| Fiscal<br>Year | Project Title / Description  | Overall Project Budget | Est Constr. Budget* | Services %  | Estimated Des/CA Fee |
|----------------|--|------------------------|---------------------|-------------|----------------------|
| 24             | Airside A Sort Building Roof Rehabilitation                        | \$306,700              | \$214,690           | 25%         | \$53,673             |
| 24             | Airside E Interior Finishes Refurbishment                          | \$1,991,700            | \$1,394,190         | 25%         | \$348,548            |
| 24             | Common Use Passenger Processing System Enhancement - Phase 4       | \$2,105,500            | \$1,473,850         | 25%         | \$368,463            |
| 24             | Replace Traffic Coating on Curbside Drives                         | \$1,345,000            | \$941,500           | 25%         | \$235,375            |
| 24             | DeBartolo Corporate Hangar Refurbishment                           | \$118,000              | \$82,600            | 25%         | \$20,650             |
| 24             | Walter Corporate Hangar Rehabilitation                             | \$1,526,000            | \$1,068,200         | 25%         | \$267,050            |
| 24             | Taxiway B Concrete Joint and Slab Rehabilitation                   | \$1,230,000            | \$861,000           | 25%         | \$215,250            |
| 24             | Taxiways A, C, D, J, V and W Asphalt Shoulder Rehabilitation       | \$2,847,900            | \$1,993,530         | 25%         | \$498,383            |
| 24             | Add Shoulders to Taxiway J (East of RW 1R)                         | \$2,100,000            | \$1,470,000         | 25%         | \$367,500            |
| 24             | Structural and Pavement Rehabilitation                             | \$2,018,000            | \$1,412,600         | 25%         | \$353,150            |
| 24             | Economy Garage Lots Pavement Rehabilitation                        | \$1,420,000            | \$994,000           | 25%         | \$248,500            |
| 24             | PARCS Equipment Replacement  | \$5,415,315            | \$3,790,721         | 25%         | \$947,680            |
| 24             | East Airfield Service Road Rehabilitation                          | \$1,686,334            | \$1,180,434         | 25%         | \$295,108            |
| 24             | Landside and Airside E Baggage Handling System Pushers Replacement | \$3,532,800            | \$2,472,960         | 25%         | \$618,240            |
| 24             | Hangar 4600/H Rehabilitation (TPF)                                 | \$650,000              | \$455,000           | 25%         | \$113,750            |
| 24             | Perimeter Fence Rehab - (VDF)                                      | \$242,400              | \$169,680           | 25%         | \$42,420             |
| 24             | Perimeter Service Roads Rehabilitation (VDF)                       | \$737,400              | \$516,180           | 25%         | \$129,045            |
| 24             | Seal Coat West Apron, Access Road & Parking Lot - (PCM)            | \$197,200              | \$138,040           | 25%         | \$34,510             |
| 24             | Operations Interactive Employee Training System Replacement        | \$378,800              | \$265,160           | 25%         | \$66,290             |
| 24             | Sustainability/Resilience  | -                      |                     |             | \$25,000             |
| 24             | Project Pre-Development/CIP Support                                | -                      |                     |             | \$150,000            |
| 24             | O&M Assignments  | -                      |                     |             | \$100,000            |
|                | Subtotal   | \$29,849,049           | \$20,894,334        |             | \$5,498,584          |
|                | 10% Contingency  |                        |                     |             | \$549,858            |
|                | Subtotal - O&M Projects \$   |                        |                     | \$6,048,442 |                      |

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{^*}$  Estimated Construction Budget is 70% of Overall Project Budget

Page 3 of 6 FY 24



| Fiscal<br>Year | Project Title / Description   | Overall Project Budget | Est Constr. Budget* | Services %  | Estimated Des/CA Fee |
|----------------|---|------------------------|---------------------|-------------|----------------------|
| 25             | Airside A Interior Finishes Refurbishment                           | \$1,615,000            | \$1,130,500         | 25%         | \$282,625            |
| 25             | Airside F Field Carpet and Boarding Bridge Carpet Replacement       | \$1,000,500            | \$700,350           | 25%         | \$175,088            |
| 25             | Airside C Interior Finishes Refurbishment                           | \$2,100,125            | \$1,470,088         | 25%         | \$367,522            |
| 25             | Airfield Slab Replacement   | \$3,250,000            | \$2,275,000         | 25%         | \$568,750            |
| 25             | Common Use Passenger Processing System Enhancement - Phase 2 Step 4 | \$2,100,000            | \$1,470,000         | 25%         | \$367,500            |
| 25             | Improve Infrastructure for Drew Park Area                           | \$4,000,000            | \$2,800,000         | 25%         | \$700,000            |
| 25             | Terminal Toll Plaza Roof Rehabilitation                             | \$630,000              | \$441,000           | 25%         | \$110,250            |
| 25             | Ticketing Roadway   | \$2,302,400            | \$1,611,680         | 25%         | \$402,920            |
| 25             | Airside F Bag Sort Devices and Pushers Replacement                  | \$1,470,100            | \$1,029,070         | 25%         | \$257,268            |
| 25             | Airside A Baggage System Sort Devices and Pushers Replacement       | \$2,940,800            | \$2,058,560         | 25%         | \$514,640            |
| 25             | New Monument Signs for All GA Airports                              | \$527,400              | \$369,180           | 25%         | \$92,295             |
| 25             | Authority-Wide Petroleum Storage Systems Refurbishment              | \$1,054,700            | \$738,290           | 25%         | \$184,573            |
| 25             | Airside C Shuttle Guideway Superstructure Repainting                | \$2,620,500            | \$1,834,350         | 25%         | \$458,588            |
| 25             | Carpet Replacement for Shuttles, Monorail and Monorail Lobby Carpet | \$677,700              | \$474,390           | 25%         | \$118,598            |
| 25             | Airside E Roof Rehabilitation                                       | \$358,000              | \$250,600           | 25%         | \$62,650             |
| 25             | Airside F Bag Sort Roof Rehabilitation                              | \$358,000              | \$250,600           | 25%         | \$62,650             |
| 25             | Structural and Pavement Rehabilitation                              | \$2,072,400            | \$1,450,680         | 25%         | \$362,670            |
| 25             | Black Diamond Corporate Hangar MEP Refurbishing                     | \$161,500              | \$113,050           | 25%         | \$28,263             |
| 25             | GA Hangar Rehab (5200/A PCM) & 3000/4 & (2900/5 VDF)                | \$455,000              | \$318,500           | 25%         | \$79,625             |
| 25             | Crack Seal RW 4-22, Taxiways A, C, E & G (TPF)                      | \$529,000              | \$370,300           | 25%         | \$92,575             |
| 25             | Seawall Rehabilitation (TPF)  | \$1,021,700            | \$715,190           | 25%         | \$178,798            |
| 25             | Sustainability/Resilience   | -                      |                     |             | \$25,000             |
| 25             | Project Pre-Development/CIP Support                                 | -                      |                     |             | \$150,000            |
| 25             | O&M Assignments   | -                      |                     |             | \$100,000            |
|                | Subtotal  | \$31,244,825           | \$21,871,378        |             | \$5,742,844          |
|                | 10% Contingency   |                        |                     |             | \$574,284            |
|                | Subtotal - O&M Projects \$6,3                                       |                        |                     | \$6,317,129 |                      |

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{^*}$  Estimated Construction Budget is 70% of Overall Project Budget

Page 4 of 6 FY 25



| Fiscal | Project Title / Description   | Overall Project | Est Constr.  | Services % | Estimated   |
|--------|---|-----------------|--------------|------------|-------------|
| Year   | Project Title / Description   | Budget          | Budget*      | Services / | Des/CA Fee  |
| 26     | Airside A Chillers Replacement  | \$1,207,400     | \$845,180    | 25%        | \$211,295   |
| 26     | Airside A Emergency Generator Replacement                               | \$431,200       | \$301,840    | 25%        | \$75,460    |
| 26     | Airside A PCA Chillers Replacement                                      | \$1,423,100     | \$996,170    | 25%        | \$249,043   |
| 26     | Airside C Bag Sort Devices and Pushers Replacement                      | \$1,617,100     | \$1,131,970  | 25%        | \$282,993   |
| 26     | Airside C Exterior/Interior Stairs, Walls, Doors Rehabilitation         | \$323,400       | \$226,380    | 25%        | \$56,595    |
| 26     | Airside C Roof Refurbishment  | \$377,300       | \$264,110    | 25%        | \$66,028    |
| 26     | Airside E Field Carpet and Boarding Bridge Carpet Replacement           | \$1,968,416     | \$1,377,891  | 25%        | \$344,473   |
| 26     | Repaint Airside E Shuttle Superstructure                                | \$2,436,000     | \$1,705,200  | 25%        | \$426,300   |
| 26     | Taxiway N Concrete Joint and Slab Rehabilitation (East of Runway 19L)   | \$687,000       | \$480,900    | 25%        | \$120,225   |
| 26     | Airfield Maintenance Equipment Storage Building Addition                | \$1,083,200     | \$758,240    | 25%        | \$189,560   |
| 26     | Sealcoat Aprons A, B and C (TPF)  | \$1,310,000     | \$917,000    | 25%        | \$229,250   |
| 26     | Cargo/GSE Parking Lot Asphalt Pavement Rehabilitation                   | \$741,100       | \$518,770    | 25%        | \$129,693   |
| 26     | Common Use Passenger Processing System Enhancement - Phase 1            | \$1,887,500     | \$1,321,250  | 25%        | \$330,313   |
| 26     | Ramp Red (Pemco) Concrete Joint and Slab Rehabilitation                 | \$870,000       | \$609,000    | 25%        | \$152,250   |
| 26     | Ramp Blue (Pemco) Concrete Joint and Slab Rehabilitation                | \$870,000       | \$609,000    | 25%        | \$152,250   |
| 26     | Taxiway J (East of Runway 19L) Concrete Joint and Slab Rehabilitation   | \$506,000       | \$354,200    | 25%        | \$88,550    |
| 26     | Ramp FedEx / Emory and Taxiway K Concrete Joint and Slab Rehabilitation | \$1,200,425     | \$840,298    | 25%        | \$210,074   |
| 26     | Landside Transfer Level Interior Finishes Refurbishment                 | \$754,900       | \$528,430    | 25%        | \$132,108   |
| 26     | LTPG Emergency Generator Replacement                                    | \$701,000       | \$490,700    | 25%        | \$122,675   |
| 26     | Ticket Level Flooring Replacement                                       | \$513,500       | \$359,450    | 25%        | \$89,863    |
| 26     | Airfield Support Facility Rehabilitation                                | \$431,200       | \$301,840    | 25%        | \$75,460    |
| 26     | NAVAID Rehab/Upgrade (VDF)  | \$312,300       | \$218,610    | 25%        | \$54,653    |
| 26     | Support Facilities Fiber Replacement                                    | \$1,027,000     | \$718,900    | 25%        | \$179,725   |
| 26     | Aircraft Rescue Fire Fighting Facility Chiller Replacement              | \$120,000       | \$84,000     | 25%        | \$21,000    |
| 26     | IDF Technology Refresh  | \$1,807,525     | \$1,265,268  | 25%        | \$316,317   |
| 26     | License Plate Recognition for Parking Inventory Enhancement             | \$393,200       | \$275,240    | 25%        | \$68,810    |
| 26     | Sealcoat Taxilanes 4-13 & T-hangar Apron (VDF)                          | \$180,000       | \$126,000    | 25%        | \$31,500    |
| 26     | Sealcoat West Apron, Access Road and Parking Lot (PCM)                  | \$207,000       | \$144,900    | 25%        | \$36,225    |
| 26     | Hangar Rehab 4600/C (PCM) and 3800/D (TPF)                              | \$121,000       | \$84,700     | 25%        | \$21,175    |
| 26     | Runway 10/28 PAPI Lights Replacement (PCM)                              | \$201,100       | \$140,770    | 25%        | \$35,193    |
| 26     | Airfield Signage Rehabilitation (TPF)                                   | \$836,000       | \$585,200    | 25%        | \$146,300   |
| 26     | TPA Real Estate Development - Phase 2                                   | \$4,000,000     | \$2,800,000  | 25%        | \$700,000   |
| 26     | Sustainability/Resilience   | -               |              |            | \$25,000    |
| 26     | Project Pre-Development/CIP Support                                     | -               |              |            | \$150,000   |
| 26     | O&M Assignments   | -               |              |            | \$100,000   |
|        | Subtotal  | \$30,544,866    | \$21,381,406 |            | \$5,620,352 |
|        | 10% Contingency   |                 |              |            | \$562,035   |
|        | Subtotal - O&M Projects   |                 |              |            | \$6,182,387 |

<sup>\*</sup> Estimated Construction Budget is 70% of Overall Project Budget

Page 5 of 6 FY 26



| Fiscal<br>Year | Project Title / Description  | Overall Project Budget | Est Constr.<br>Budget* | Services % | Estimated Des/CA Fee |
|----------------|--|------------------------|------------------------|------------|----------------------|
| 27             | Common Use Passenger Processing System Enhancement - Phase 2   | \$3,553,800            | \$2,487,660            | 25%        | \$621,915            |
| 27             | Landside Airline Space Rehabilitation  | \$442,900              | \$310,030              | 25%        | \$77,508             |
| 27             | Cargo/GSE Roll-Up Door Replacement   | \$581,600              | \$407,120              | 25%        | \$101,780            |
| 27             | Runway 1R/19L & Taxiway Slab Rehabilitation and Replacement  | \$3,337,400            | \$2,336,180            | 25%        | \$584,045            |
| 27             | Runway 10/28 West of Runway 1R/18L Concrete Joint & Slab Rehabilitation  | \$1,043,900            | \$730,730              | 25%        | \$182,683            |
| 27             | ARFF Facility Refurbishment  | \$242,900              | \$170,030              | 25%        | \$42,508             |
| 27             | Authority-Wide Ditch and Pond Maintenance/Rehabilitation   | \$1,000,000            | \$700,000              | 25%        | \$175,000            |
| 27             | Structural and Pavement Rehabilitation   | \$2,185,800            | \$1,530,060            | 25%        | \$382,515            |
| 27             | RPZ and Approach Areas-Aerials & Tree Trimming (All Airports)  | \$880,000              | \$616,000              | 25%        | \$154,000            |
| 27             | Runway 4/22 and Other Pavement Rehabilitation (TPF)  | \$5,000,000            | \$3,500,000            | 25%        | \$875,000            |
| 27             | Crack Seal Runway 18-36, Taxiways A, C, and D, Vandenberg Hangar Road,<br>Vandenberg Loop Road and Vandenberg Airport Road | \$919,000              | \$643,300              | 25%        | \$160,825            |
| 27             | GA Hangar Rehab (5600/H at PCM and 4800/A & 4400/G at TPF)   | \$1,500,000            | \$1,050,000            | 25%        | \$262,500            |
| 27             | Sustainability/Resilience  | -                      |                        |            | \$25,000             |
| 27             | Project Pre-Development/CIP Support  | -                      |                        |            | \$150,000            |
| 27             | O&M Assignments  | -                      |                        |            | \$100,000            |
|                | Subtotal   | \$20,687,300           | \$14,481,110           |            | \$3,895,278          |
|                | 10% Contingency  |                        |                        |            | \$389,528            |
|                | Subtotal - O&M Projects  |                        |                        |            | \$4,284,805          |

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{^*}$  Estimated Construction Budget is 70% of Overall Project Budget

Page 6 of 6 FY 27

# ATTACHMENT 2



Hillsborough County Aviation Authority PO Box 22287 Tampa, FL 33622 Telephone: 813-870-8700

# **E-Verify Certification**

Continuing General Consulting Services FY23 – FY27

This certification is required in accordance with the State of Florida, Office of the Governor, Executive Order Number 11-116 (Verification of Employment Status) and Fla. Stat. Section 448.095.

The State of Florida, Office of the Governor, Executive Order Number 11-116 (Verification of Employment Status), and any projects with Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) funding as part of a Joint Participation Agreement between FDOT and the Authority, require, as a condition of all contracts for the provision of goods or services, an express requirement that contractors utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the contractor during the term of the contract, and an express requirement that contractors include in subcontracts the requirement that subcontractors performing work or providing services pursuant to the contract utilize the E- Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor during the contract term.

| Company:                     | FID or EIN No.:  |
|------------------------------|--|
| Address:                     | City/State/Zip:  |
|                              | , as a representative of   |
| Order Number 11-116 and Fla. | eany will comply with the E-Verification requirements of Execut Stat. Section 448.095. |
| Signature                    | Title  |
| Printed Name                 | Date   |
|                              | not signed by the President or Vice President of the Company]                          |

Continuing General Consulting Services FY23-FY27

Consultant agrees to provide its full limits for every policy specified herein, without restriction or reduction, and to the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, shall require the same of all of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier. To the extent that there is any exclusion, deficiency, reduction, or gap in a policy, which makes the insurance more restrictive than the coverage required, the Consultant agrees to remain responsible and obligated to make the Owner whole as if the Consultant and all of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier fully met the insurance requirements of the contract. Every policy shall be maintained without interruption or amendment throughout the life of this Contract, including but not limited to any warranty or limitation periods, and for any period of extension described herein. In the event the Consultant becomes in default of any requirement, the Owner reserves the right to take whatever actions deemed necessary to protect its interests. The Consultant shall require every policy, other than Workers' Compensation, Employer's Liability and Professional Liability, to be endorsed to include the Owner, members of the Owner's governing body, and the Owner's officers, volunteers, agents, and its employees as additional insureds. To the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, Consultant shall also ensure that the Florida Department of Transportation is added as an additional insured on the Commercial General Liability policy of the Consultant. There shall be no language in any policy, endorsement, or exclusion that reduces or limits recovery to any amount less than the full policy limits. The Consultant will submit evidence that it, and to the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Public Grant Agreement, all subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier has complied with this provision to the Owner before any work or service commences under this contract. Such evidence shall describe the full policy limits along with any deductible, retentions, attachment point, and any deviation from a fully insured program.

#### Workers' Compensation/Employer's Liability

The Consultant shall not allow its coverage, or that of any of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, or subconsultants at each tier, to drop below or become encumbered below the following minimum limits of insurance:

| Part One:               | "Florida Statutory" |
|-------------------------|---------------------|
| Part Two:               |                     |
| Each Accident           | \$1,000,000         |
| Disease – Policy Limit  | \$1,000,000         |
| Disease – Each Employee | \$1,000,000         |

It is the responsibility of the Consultant to ensure that all entities and person(s) working for or behalf of itself or any contractor, subcontractor, supplier, subconsultant, independent contractor, sole proprietorship, partner, "leased employee", person obtained through a professional employer organization ("PEO's"), operator, and any personnel obtained under an agreement, including equipment rental agreements have Workers' Compensation Insurance in accordance with Florida's Workers' Compensation law.

#### Commercial General Liability

The Consultant will maintain and ensure that all contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier have Commercial General Liability insurance providing continuous coverage for all liability resulting out of, or in connection with, any ongoing operations performed by, including

the use or occupancy of Owner premises, or on behalf of the Consultant under this Contract. The insurance required under this contract shall be the full policy limits without reduction or limitation.

The limits of coverage required shall apply fully to the work or operations performed under this Contract and may not be shared with or diminished by claims unrelated to this Contract. The coverage cannot contain any deductible, retention or self-insurance without prior approval of the Owner and must clearly identify any such deductible, retention or other than a fully insured plan. Any deductible, retention, or self-insurance will be the responsibility of and paid by the First Named Insured and not by the Owner. To the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, the Commercial General Liability insurance of Consultant may not contain or be subject to any self-insured retentions.

Such coverage shall be primary as to any other available insurance and shall not be more restrictive than the coverage afforded to the Named Insured. It is to be written on an "occurrence" basis on a form no more restrictive than ISO Form CG 00 01 10 01 and shall include Products/Completed Operations coverage. Additional insured coverage shall be provided on a form no more restrictive than ISO Form CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01. The policy or policies shall not include a Contractual Liability Limitation (ISO CG 21 39), a Limitation of Coverage to Designated Premises or Project (CG 21 44), or any endorsement that similarly restricts or limits coverage to the Owner. The Consultant shall not allow its coverage to drop below or become encumbered below the following minimum limits of insurance:

|                                   | <u>Contract Specific</u> |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|
| General Aggregate                 | \$10,000,000             |
| Each Occurrence                   | \$10,000,000             |
| Personal and Advertising Injury   | \$10,000,000             |
| Products and Completed Operations | \$10,000,000             |

Consultant shall ensure that all of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, or subconsultants at each tier procure and maintain Commercial Liability Insurance with the following minimum limits of insurance:

| General Aggregate | \$10,000,000 |
|-------------------|--------------|
| Each Occurrence   | \$10,000,000 |

Products and Completed operations coverage will be maintained for a period of 3 year(s) from the date of termination of this Contract.

#### **Business Auto Liability**

The Consultant agrees to provide its full policy limits for commercial auto coverage, without restriction or reduction, on all owned, hired and non-owned vehicles. Coverage shall be provided on a form no more restrictive than ISO Form CA 00 01. The Consultant shall not allow its coverage to drop below or become encumbered below the following minimum limits of insurance:

Each Occurrence – Bodily Injury and
Property Damage Combined \$10,000,000

#### **Professional Liability**

The Consultant agrees to provide its full policy limits for its professional liability exposures, without restriction or reduction. Such insurance will be maintained by the Consultant without interruption or

# **INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS**

#### **ATTACHMENT 3**

amendment throughout the life of this Contract and for a period of 3 year(s) following termination of the Contract. Any deductible, retention or self-insured amount must be approved in writing by the Owner. All policies shall be endorsed to include contractual liability. Coverage will include all work of the Consultant, and all contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier that provide professional services, work, or advice as it relates to this agreement, including but not limited to areas with possible environmental impact, without any exclusions unless approved in writing by the Owner. The Consultant shall not allow its limits to drop below or become encumbered below the following minimum limits of insurance:

Each Occurrence \$5,000,000 Annual Aggregate \$5,000,000

# **Builders Risk Coverage**

N/A

# **Environmental Impairment (Pollution) Liability**

The Consultant agrees to provide and maintain its full policy limits for all liability resulting from pollution or other environmental impairment. The coverage shall apply without regard to whether the loss is caused by the Consultant or Consultant's contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants or subconsultants. The coverage shall not contain any asbestos abatement, silica, lead, mold, exterior insulation and finish systems (EIFS), permitted work, law, code or ordinance exclusion.

The coverage required herein will begin at the prior to the contract's inception and commencement of the Work, continue and respond to any claims within 3 year(s) after termination of this Contract. The Consultant shall not allow its coverage to drop below or become encumbered below the following minimum limits of insurance:

Each Occurrence \$1,000,000 Annual Aggregate \$2,000,000

# **Utility and Railroad Protective Liability**

To the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement when work performed under this Contract is on or in the vicinity of utility-owned property or facilities the utility shall also be listed as an additional insured along with the Owner, members of the Owner's governing body, the Owner's officers, volunteers, agents and its employees and to the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Grant Agreement in the manner as described herein.

To the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement if the work performed is on or in the vicinity of a railroad right-of-way, including any encroachments thereon from such work or operations, the entities and persons involved shall require, procure, and maintain Railroad Protective Liability Coverage. Such coverage shall be no more restrictive than that provided by the latest occurrence form edition of the Railroad Protective Liability Coverage (ISO Form CG 00 35) as filed for use in the State of Florida.

Consultant agrees to provide its full policy limits for any Utility or Railroad, without restriction or reduction, and shall require the same of all of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier. The Consultant shall not allow its coverage or that of any of its contractors,

subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, or subconsultants at each tier required to have this coverage to drop below or become encumbered below \$2,000,000 combined single limit for bodily injury and/or property damage for each occurrence or have an annual aggregate of less than a \$6,000,000, inclusive of amounts provided by an umbrella or excess policy.

The coverage shall include the railroad and utility along with the Owner and State of Florida, Department of Transportation as additional insureds in the manner as described herein.

#### CONTRACTUAL INSURANCE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This Section incorporates the Owner's Standard Procedure S250.06 and establishes the insurance terms and conditions associated with contractual insurance requirements. This Section is applicable to all Consultants with Owner contracts, and to the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, includes every contractor, subcontractor, consultant, and subconsultant at each tier. Unless otherwise provided herein, any exceptions to the following conditions or changes to required coverages or coverage limits must have prior written approval from the Owner.

#### **INSURANCE COVERAGE:**

#### A. Procurement of Coverage:

With respect to each of the required coverages, the Consultant will, at the Consultant's expense, procure, maintain and keep in force the types and amounts of insurance conforming to the minimum requirements set forth in the applicable contract. In addition to the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, the Consultant shall further require that all contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and sub-consultants at each tier satisfy and meet all the requirements of the applicable Grant Agreement, including the terms and conditions of this Standard Procedure. Coverage will be provided by insurance companies eligible to do business in the State of Florida and having an AM Best rating of A- or better and a financial size category of VII or better. Utilization of non-rated companies, companies with AM Best ratings lower than A-, or companies with a financial size category lower than VII must be submitted by the company to the Owner Director of Risk Management for approval prior to use. The Owner retains the right to approve or disapprove the use of any insurer, policy, risk pooling or self- insurance program.

#### B. Term of Coverage:

Except as otherwise specified in the contract, the insurance will commence on or prior to the effective date of the contract and will be maintained in force throughout the duration of the contract, including but not limited to any warranty or limitation periods and for any period of extended coverage required in the contract. If a policy is written on a claims-made form, the retroactive date must be shown and this date must be before the earlier of the date of the execution of the contract or the beginning of contract work, and the coverage must respond to all claims reported within three years following the period for which coverage is required unless a longer period of time is otherwise stated in the contract.

# C. Reduction of Aggregate Limits:

If the general or aggregate limit for any policy is exhausted, the company, and to the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, all of the Consultant's contractors, subcontractors, consultants, and sub-consultants at each tier, will immediately take all possible steps to have it reinstated. The commercial general liability policies and any excess or umbrella policies used to provide the required amount of insurance shall include a per project designated aggregate limit endorsement providing that the limits of such insurance specified in the contract shall apply solely to the work under the contract without erosion of such limits by other claims or occurrences.

#### 1. Cancellation Notice

Each insurance policy will be specifically endorsed to require the insurer to provide written notice to the Owner at least 30 days (or 10 days prior notice for non-payment of premium) prior to any cancellation, non-renewal or adverse change, initiated by the insurer, and applicable to any policy or coverage described in the contract or in this Standard Procedure. The endorsement will specify that such notice will be sent to:

Hillsborough County Aviation Authority Attn.: Chief Executive Officer Tampa International Airport Post Office Box 22287 Tampa, Florida 33622

Additionally, to the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, the workers' compensation, commercial general liability and railroad protective insurance of every contractor, subcontractor, consultant, and sub-consultant at each tier shall be specifically endorsed to require the insurer to provide the Florida Department of Transportation notice within 10 days of any cancellation, notice of cancellation, lapse, renewal, or proposed change to any policy or coverage described in the contract or this Standard Procedure.

#### D. No waiver by approval/disapproval:

The Owner accepts no responsibility for determining whether the company or any contractor, subcontractor, consultant, or sub-consultant at each tier is in full compliance with the insurance coverage required by the contract. The Owner's approval or failure to disapprove any policy, endorsement coverage, or Certificate of Insurance does not relieve or excuse the company of any obligation to procure and maintain the insurance required in the contract or in this Standard Procedure, nor does it serve as a waiver of any rights or defenses the Owner may have.

# E. Future Modifications – Changes in Circumstances:

#### 1. Changes in Coverage and Required Limits of Insurance

The coverages and minimum limits of insurance required by the contract are based on circumstances in effect at the inception of the contract. If, in the opinion of the Owner, circumstances merit a change in such coverage or minimum limits of insurance required by the contract, the Owner may change the coverage and the minimum limits of insurance required, and the Consultant will, within 60 days of receipt of written notice of a change in the coverage and/or

the minimum limits required, comply with such change and provide evidence of such compliance in the manner required by the contract. Provided, however, that no change in the coverages or minimum limits of insurance required will be made by the Owner until at least two years after inception of the contract. Subsequent changes in the coverage or minimum limits of insurance required will not be made by the Owner until at least two years after any prior change by the Owner unless extreme conditions warrant such change and are agreeable to both parties. To the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, any such change or modification in coverage or limits shall also apply to the contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and sub-consultants at each tier.

If, in the opinion of the Owner, compliance with the insurance requirements is not commercially practicable for the Consultant, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants or subconsulants at any tier, at the written request of the Consultant, the Owner may, at its sole discretion and subject to any conditions it deems appropriate, relax or temporarily suspend, in whole or in part, the insurance requirements which would otherwise apply to the Consultant, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and sub-consultants at any tier. Any such modification will be subject to the prior written approval of the Owner's General Counsel and Executive Vice President of Legal Affairs or designee, and subject to the conditions of such approval.

#### F. Proof of Insurance – Insurance Certificate:

# 1. Prior to Work, Use or Occupancy of Owner's Premises

The Consultant and, to the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, the Consultant's contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and sub-consultants at each tier will not commence work, or use or occupy Owner's premises in connection with the contract until the required insurance is in force, preliminary evidence of insurance acceptable to the Owner has been provided to the Owner, and the Owner has granted permission to the company to commence work or use or occupy the premises in connection with the contract.

#### 2. Proof of Insurance Coverage

As preliminary evidence of compliance with the insurance required by the contract, the Consultant will furnish the Owner with an ACORD Certificate of Liability Insurance (Certificate) reflecting the required coverage described in the contract and this Standard Procedure.

# The Certificate must:

- a. Be signed by an authorized representative of the insurer. Upon request of the Authority, Consultant will furnish the Owner with any specific endorsements effecting coverage required by the contract. The endorsements are to be signed by a person authorized by insurer to bind the coverage on the insurer's behalf;
- State that: "Hillsborough County Aviation Authority, members of the Authority's governing body and the Authority's officers, volunteers, agents, and its employees are additional insureds for all policies described above other than workers' compensation employer's liability and professional liability (if required by Contract)";

- To the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, state that the Florida Department of Transportation is an additional insured for commercial general liability;
- Indicate that the insurers for all required policies shown on the Certificate have waived their subrogation rights against the Hillsborough County Aviation Authority, members of the Authority's governing body and the Authority's officers, volunteers, agents, and its employees;
- e. Indicate that the Certificate has been issued in connection with the contract;
- f. Indicate the amount of any deductible or self-insured retention applicable to all coverages;
- g. State that the deductible or self-insured retention is the responsibility of the Consultant; and
- h. Identify the name and address of the Certificate holder as:

Hillsborough County Aviation Authority Attn.: Chief Executive Officer Tampa International Airport Post Office Box 22287 Tampa, Florida 33622;

If requested by the Owner, the Consultant will, within 15 days after receipt of written request from the Owner, provide the Owner, or make available for review, a certified complete copy of the policies of insurance. The Consultant may redact those portions of the insurance policies that are not relevant to the coverage required by the contract. The Consultant will provide the Owner with renewal or replacement evidence of insurance, acceptable to the Owner, prior to expiration or termination of such insurance.

- G. Deductibles, Self-Insurance, Alternative Risk or Insurance Programs:
  - 1. All deductibles, as well as all self-insured retentions and any alternative risk or insurance programs (including, but not limited to, the use of captives, trusts, pooled programs, risk retention groups, or investment-linked insurance products), must be approved by the Owner's General Counsel and Executive Vice President of Legal Affairs or designee. The Consultant agrees to provide all documentation necessary for the Owner to review the deductible, self-insurance or alternative risk or insurance program.
  - 2. The Consultant will pay on behalf of the Owner, members of the Owner's governing body, the Owner's officers, volunteers, agents and its employees and to the extent required by the Florida Department of Transportation Grant Agreement, any deductible, self-insured retention (SIR), or difference from a fully insured program which, with respect to the required insurance, is applicable to any claim by or against the Owner, or any member of the Owner's governing body, or any officer, volunteer, agent, or employee of the Owner.
  - 3. The contract by the Owner to allow the use of a deductible, self-insurance or alternative risk or insurance program will be subject to periodic review by the Director of Risk Management. If, at any time, the Owner deems that the continued use of a deductible, self-insurance, or alternative risk or insurance program by the Consultant should not be

permitted, the Owner may, upon 60 days' written notice to the company, require the Consultant to replace or modify the deductible, self-insurance, or alternative risk or insurance program in a manner satisfactory to the Owner.

- 4. Any deductible amount, self-insurance, or alternative risk or insurance program's retention will be included and clearly described on the Certificate prior to any approval by the Owner. This is to include fully insured programs as to a zero deductible per the policy. Owner reserves the right to deny any Certificate not in compliance with this requirement.
- 5. To the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, the commercial general liability may not be subject to a self-insured retention. Subject to approval by the Owner under sub-paragraphs 1-4 above, the commercial general liability may contain a deductible, provided that such deductible shall be paid by the named insured.

# H. Consultant's Insurance Primary:

The insurance required by the contract will apply on a primary and non-contributory basis. Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the Owner will be excess and will not contribute to the insurance provided by or on behalf of the Consultant.

To the extent required by Florida Department of Transportation Public Transportation Grant Agreement, the coverage afforded to the Florida Department of Transportation as an additional insured under the Commercial General Liability policy shall be primary coverage.

#### I. Incident Notification:

In accordance with the requirements of Standard Procedure S250.02, the Consultant will promptly notify the Airport Operations Center (AOC) of all incidents involving bodily injury or property damage occurring on Authority-owned property, tenant owned property or third party property.

#### J. Customer Claims, Issues, or Complaints:

In addition to complying with all terms outlined in Standard Procedure S250.02, all customer claims, issues, or complaints involving property damage or bodily injury related to the Consultant will be promptly handled, addressed and resolved by the Consultant.

The Consultant will track all customer claims, issues, or complaints involving property damage or bodily injury and their status on a Claims Log available for review, as needed, by Risk Management. The Claims Log should include a detailed report of the incident along with the response and/or resolution. Risk Management has the option to monitor all incidents, claims, issues or complaints where the Owner could be held liable for injury or damages.

#### K. Applicable Law:

With respect to any contract entered into by the Owner with a value exceeding \$10,000,000, if any required policy or program is: (i) issued to a policyholder outside of Florida or (ii) contains a "choice

of law" or similar provision stating that the law of any state other than Florida shall govern disputes concerning the policy, then such policy or program must be endorsed so that Florida law (including but not limited to Part II of Chapter 627 of the Florida Statutes) will govern any and all disputes concerning the policy or program in connection with claims arising out of work performed pursuant to the Contract. The Consultant will ensure that all contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier are contractually bound and remain in compliance with this provision.

#### L. Waiver of Subrogation:

The Consultant, for itself and on behalf of its insurers, to the fullest extent permitted by law without voiding the insurance required by the Contract, waives all rights against the Owner, members of the Owner's governing body and the Owner's officers, volunteers, agents and its employees, as well as the State of Florida, Department of Transportation, including the Department's officers and its employees for damages or loss to the extent covered and paid for by any insurance maintained by the Consultant. The Consultant shall require all contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants and subconsultants at each tier for themselves and their insurers, to the fullest extent permitted by law without voiding the insurance required by the Contract, to waive all rights against the Owner, members of the Owner's governing body and the Owner's officers, volunteers, agents and its employees, as well as the State of Florida, Department of Transportation, including the Department's officers and its employees for damages or loss to the extent covered and paid for by any insurance maintained by the Consultant to the extent covered and paid for by any insurance maintained by the Consultant's contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants at each tier. The Consultant shall further require that all contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier include the following in every contract and on each policy the following:

"Hillsborough County Aviation Authority, members of the Authority's governing body and the Authority's officers, volunteers, agents, and its employees, as well as the State of Florida, Department of Transportation, including the Department's officers and its employees are additional insureds for the coverages required by all policies as described above other than workers compensation and professional liability."

# M. Consultant's Failure to Comply with Insurance Requirements:

# 1. Owner's Right to Procure Replacement Insurance

If, after the inception of this Contract, the Consultant or any of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, or subconsultants fails to fully comply with the insurance requirements of the Contract, in addition to and not in lieu of any other remedy available to the Owner provided by the Contract, the Owner may, at its sole discretion, procure and maintain on behalf of the Consultant, insurance which provides, in whole or in part, the required insurance coverage.

# 2. Replacement Coverage at Sole Expense of Consultant

The entire cost of any insurance procured by the Owner pursuant to this Attachment will be paid by the Consultant. At the option of the Owner, the Consultant will either directly pay the entire cost of

#### **INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS**

#### **ATTACHMENT 3**

the insurance or immediately reimburse the Owner for any costs incurred by the Owner, including all premiums, fees, taxes, and 15% for the cost of administration.

# a. Consultant to Remain Fully Liable

The Consultant agrees to remain fully liable for full compliance with the insurance requirements in the Contract and shall require the same of all of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier. To the extent that there is any exclusion, deficiency, reduction, or gap in a policy which makes the insurance more restrictive than the coverage required, the Consultant agrees to remain responsible and obligated to make the Owner whole as if the Consultant and all of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, and subconsultants at each tier fully met the insurance requirements of the contract.

#### b. Owner's Right to Terminate, Modify, or Not Procure

Any insurance procured by the Owner is solely for the Owner's benefit and is not intended to replace or supplement any insurance coverage which otherwise would have been maintained by the Consultant or by any of its contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, or sub-consultants at each tier. Owner is not obligated to procure any insurance pursuant to these requirements and retains the right, at its sole discretion, to terminate or modify any such insurance which might be procured by the Owner pursuant to this Attachment.